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  Presidentôs Message 
 

 Fellow Chiefs, 

The end of the year is upon us and looking past 

this year we have accomplished quite a lot for being a 

virtual managed organization.  As always, our Newsletter 

Editor, Keith Hilton, as continuously supported this role 

and collected the multiple correspondences from 

everyone and delivered us our newsletter.   

Our greatest impact for 2016 would have to be 

our Webmaster, Bob Sherrill, who efforts has increased 

our webpage capabilities and provided the AACA 

members an optimum mechanism for displaying 

information.   

Bob and Pete Romeo also stepped up this year to 

be our key liaisons for the 2016 AACA Reunion.  Our store 

keeper and new Secretary, Evan Godwin, cleaned up the 

membership records, reached out and procured 

additional store items which has increased sales, and 

finally, he has initiated our quarterly raffle.  The next 

raffle should be a Whiskey Decanter glass set with our 

association engraved on the glassware.   

The AACA historian, Steve Lebron continues 

providing us a lesson of armament history culture in each 

of our newsletter.   

A few noteworthy appreciations is for our Career 

Field Manager, Jason Davis, who gives us the latest in 

Aircraft Armament career Field news and whom often 

gives us the direction on the Kebil scholarship and Air 

Force issues that our membership inquiry upon.  A great 

asset as a member and to our association.   

Finally, the Vice President (Darrel Brewer), 

Secretary (Evan Godwin), Finance (Ed Paxton), and 

director at larges (Steve Laser, Jeff Hamburg, and Michael 

Cannon), have supported the association with dedication 

and enthusiasm and without their efforts we would not 

have been able to continue as the Aircraft Armament 

Chiefs Association.    

One of our members is retiring this coming 

January 2017, Chad McMillian.  Chad will be retiring out 

of Barksdale, LA, as the Global Strike MAJCOM Functional 

manager.  Chad served our community well and his 

expertise and can do attitude will surely be missed.  One 

good thing, he is a member of our AACA and will always 

be able to be contacted.   If yoǳΩǊŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ .ŀǊƪǎŘŀƭŜ ŀǊŜŀΣ 

stop by and have a nice cold brew with Chief McMillian, 

and congratulate him on his fine career contributions and 

accomplishments.  

On some sad news, we lost two of our own this 

past year, Chief (Ret) Bryan Brown and Chief (Ret) Roy 

Case.  Each will surely be missed.  Chief Brown will be 

missed among his bomber comrades and Chief Case left 

us with a better technical training center as well as his 

continued efforts as a contractor supporting Air Force 

fuels.   

This leads me to take this opportunity to 

promote the BIO-template that Mike Cannon put 

together.  This is something that we would like to keep 

records on for acknowledgement of each member and 



 

 

 

 
 

for historical purposes.  The BIO will be on the webpage 

shortly.  Please check it out and submit your BIO. 

This past year we were able to put together a 

reunion and discuss a few strategic initiatives that will 

strengthen our association and continue supporting our 

vision and constitution. Even though we have been in 

operation for a few years now we do have some 

organizational areas that should be defined.  I am hoping 

I will have a few volunteers to aide in supporting these 

initiatives.  The vice president and myself are slowly 

working on the initiatives and we could use some help.  If 

interested please contact me. 

I am looking at having a membership meeting the 

week of Dec 18th, to finish out the year, welcome new 

members, and address items in work as well as the 

coming new year efforts.  I hope all of you have a 

wonderful holiday and may the new year be one of many 

blessings.   

Michael D. Lucchesi  

 

              &CHSNQ½R $NLLDMSR 

    
Thanks again to everyone that took the time to send in 

articles, links, etc.   In this newsletter we have articles from 
our members including a Strategic Plan Update, Electrical 
Jammers, a career field update, and another installment of 
weapons history. 

You will also get an update on the AACA store and a 
great article about the history of Air Force maintainers.   
Jason Davis also included an article on the CMSgt Gregory 
Kebil Memorial Scholarship Fund History and Purpose. 

)ȭÖÅ ÂÅÅÎ ËÅÅÐÉÎÇ ÂÕÓÙ ÁÓ ÁÎ !ÉÒ &ÏÒÃÅ ÃÏÎÔÒÁÃÔÏÒ 
doing some pretty cool stuff for the country and in my spare 
time I recently earned by Private Pilot, Single Engine Land 
ÒÁÔÉÎÇȢ  )Ô ÈÁÓ ÁÌ×ÁÙÓ ÂÅÅÎ Á ÇÏÁÌ ÏÆ ÍÉÎÅ ÁÎÄ )ȭÖÅ ÆÉÎÁÌÌÙ 
achieved it in my Piper Comanche 250. 

 

It was a coincidence that the Air Force also began 
training enlisted pilots in October (see next article). 

I hope you enjoy this edition of the newsletter!  As 
always, I appreciate inputs anytime.  As I always say, this is 
YOUR newsletter.  I just assemble what I receive from the 
members.  

Thanks!! 

Keith Hilton 

 

ά¢ƘŜ DǳƛŘŜ ǎŀȅǎ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŀƴ ŀǊǘ ǘƻ ŦƭȅƛƴƎϦΣ ǎŀƛŘ CƻǊŘΣ 
"or rather a knack. The knack lies in learning how to 
ǘƘǊƻǿ ȅƻǳǊǎŜƭŦ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳƴŘ ŀƴŘ ƳƛǎǎΦέ  

 

        Douglas Adams, Life, the Universe and Everything 

 

 

 

 

http://www.goodreads.com/author/show/4.Douglas_Adams
http://www.goodreads.com/work/quotes/74123


 

 

 

 
 

Two Enlisted Airmen Complete First Solo 

Flights in Decades 

From Militay.com |  Nov 08, 2016 |  by Oriana Pawlyk  

http://www.military.com/daily-news/2016/11/08/two-

enlisted-airmen-complete-first-solo-flights-

decades.html?ESRC=eb_161109.nl 

 

FILE ς A pilot lands a Diamond DA-20 trainer aircraft on the flightline 

of Pueblo Memorial Airport in Pueblo, Colo., Thursday, Dec. 14. (Air 

Force photo by Tech Sgt Mike Hammond) 

After years of debate on whether enlisted airmen should 
return to the cockpit -- manned or unmanned -- two master 
sergeants this month achieved the first solo flights since 1961. 

The enlisted airmen, only identified by first names Mike and 
Alex, fulfilled the historic milestone on Nov. 3 after they flew in 
a DA-20 Katana two-seat, light aircraft over Colorado's Pueblo 
Memorial Airport as part of the !ƛǊ CƻǊŎŜΩǎ Lnitial Flight Training 
program, the Air Force said in a release. 

The program is mandatory for all manned aircraft pilots, 
combat systems officers and remotely piloted aircraft pilots, 
the release said. 

The Air Force announced last year it would begin training 
enlisted airmen to operate the unarmed RQ-4 Global Hawk 
remotely piloted aircraft. Officials in September touted that the 
Enlisted Pilot Initial Class, or EPIC, would begin on Oct. 12 with 
four of 12 total students training alongside 20 recently 

commissioned officers. The training process spans a whole 
year, the release said. 

The idea to use enlisted airmen as drone pilots has been years 
in the making. 

In 2008, then-Air Force Chief of Staff Gen. Norton Schwartz said 
he was open to the idea given the steadily increasing demand 
for RPA airmen. 

"No options are off the table ... I don't dismiss that as a 
possibility," Schwartz said at the Air Force Association's annual 
convention in Washington, D.C. 

Then, facing a much higher operational demand and a pilot 
shortage due to the last fifteen years in Afghanistan and Iraq, 
among other missions, the Air Force in September announced 
plans to open to all career fields the job of steering the Global 
Hawk. The high-altitude spy drone is made by Northrop, based 
in Falls Church, Virginia. 

Lt. Gen. Darryl Roberson, Air Education and Training Command 
commander, said at the time that in just a few class rotations, 
the service will also bring in airmen with little to no experience 
in RPAs so that we "get the full gambit." 

"Each enlisted pilot that comes in will replace what would have 
been an officer so it's not additive, it's replacement, but I think 
this is actually going to help with recruitment," Roberson said 
at the Air Force Association's annual Air, Space & Cyber 
Conference in National Harbor, Maryland. 

In recapping its own history, the Air Force said that in 1912, 
one of the first two pilots in the Army Air Corps was a corporal. 

Thousands of enlisted pilots were trained and served in the 
military throughout World Wars I and II, which would one day 
include Chuck Yeager, the first pilot to exceed the speed of 
sound and retire as a brigadier general. The Air Force's Cadet 
Aviation Program, which oversaw enlisted airmen 
commissioning as officers to become pilots, ended in 1961. 

Now, Master Sgts. Mike and Alex have reignited new turning 
points. 

http://www.military.com/daily-news/2016/11/08/two-enlisted-airmen-complete-first-solo-flights-decades.html?ESRC=eb_161109.nl
http://www.military.com/daily-news/2016/11/08/two-enlisted-airmen-complete-first-solo-flights-decades.html?ESRC=eb_161109.nl
http://www.military.com/daily-news/2016/11/08/two-enlisted-airmen-complete-first-solo-flights-decades.html?ESRC=eb_161109.nl


 

 

 

 
 

"It's a great opportunity that we're getting enlisted pilots back 
into the full force," Master Sgt. Mike, the first EPIC student to 
fly solo, said in the release. He started his Air Force career in 
security forces, most recently served as a maintainer and is a 
17-year veteran with flight experience. 

"I was excited that I soloed, but I have to maintain focus. This is 
not over," Alex added. Unlike Mike, Alex does not have 
previous flight training, the announcement said. 

"I've got to keep going and make sure that I get completely 
through the program," Alex said. "I'm the type of guy who, if 
someone doesn't like an idea and says, 'That's not going to 
work' and I think it's a good idea, I'm willing to be the guy who 
says, 'That's a challenge, let's go see if I can do this,'" he said. 

 
 

From The Career Field Manager  

 

I hope everyone had a Happy Thanksgiving with friends 

and family.  The year is cruising on by and Christmas and 

bŜǿ ¸ŜŀǊΩǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜǊŜ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ǎŀȅ άƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŀƛƴΩǘ 

!ƳƳƻ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ǿŀƛǘƛƴ ƻƴ ŜƳΩΗ 

All is going well in the career field.  The schoolhouse has a 

steady flow of students and we are starting to get a little 

healthier out in the field.  With all these students comes 

the challenge of getting them trained up in the field.  One 

of the initiatives to help with this issues is to get our 7-

levels back on the flightline and the Armament floor.  The 

goal will be to have the minimum required 7-levels in 

management positions and the rest are out on the ramp 

or on the floor as expediters, Mx supervisors, and team 

chiefs.  This is probably nothing that you all hŀǾŜƴΩǘ ǎŜŜƴ 

or tried during your time as our career field needs flex 

over time.  This time we have direction from AF/A4 to 

make it happen so hopefully this will provide the teeth to 

enforce.  End of the day we need to empty the offices 

and get these new Armament personnel properly trained. 

Back in August we conducted the Senior Munitions 

Managers Conference (SMMC) at Langley.  This was the 

first one since sequestration came into our lives and was 

long overdue.  We discussed multiple issues throughout 

the career field but the best part was the face to face 

interaction among the WWMs on how life is out in the 

ŦƛŜƭŘΦ  ¢ƘŜ άǎŜŀǎƻƴŜŘέ ²ŜŀǇƻƴǎ /ƘƛŜŦǎ ƻŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ 

dominated the conversations and provided great real life 

experiences on how to be an effective WWM/career field 

leader.  Our Ammo counterparts also had a great 

conference and with the joint success I believe we have 

the justification for AF leadership to get us back on an 

annual schedule.  

!ǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŜǾŜǊȅ ȅŜŀǊ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ пснΩǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŜƛǘƘŜǊ ŘŜŎƛŘŜΣ ƻǊ 

are required, to move on to their next life.  I would like to 

congratulate those that honorably served our career field 

and have retired or will retire in the next few months. 

Thank you Patrick Edem, Kevin Gary, Chad McMillian, Roy 

Person, Ed Story, and Richard Wood.  2016 CMSgt 

promotions will be announced early December and 

looking forward to some new Weapons Chiefs to step up 

and take their places.  

I will close with a few announcements.  First, taking over 

as Global Strike Command MAJCOM FAM will be Jason 

Sells.  Jason is moving over from Whiteman so is well 

versed in the nuclear/bomber world and I expect a 

smooth transition.  Second, Chief Kebil scholarship 

applications are due to me by 31 December 2016. 

Applications and rules are posted on the AACA website so 

please spread the word to get them submitted ASAP.  

And lastly I would like to announce that we have been 

given approval to have an Aircraft Armament annual 

award for the HAF.  This will be an annual award to our 

top Armament personnel that have won at the MAJCOM 



 

 

 

 
 

level recognizing the best of the best in Aircraft 

Armament.   

¢ƘŀǘΩǎ ƛǘ ŦƻǊ ƳŜ ŀƴŘ ƛŦ L ŘƻƴΩǘ ǘŀƭƪ ǘƻ ȅƻǳ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ 

the year have a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year!  

 Jason Davis 

 

 
Master Sgt. Albert Wright and Staff Sgt. Nicole Brown, both weapons 
element loaders with the 188th Fighter Wing, prepare to load a 500-pound 
bomb on an A-10C Thunderbolt II during a Unit Training Assembly November 
7, 2009. (U.S. Air Force photo by Tech Sgt. Stephen Hornsey) 

 

 

AACA Membership Biography Project  

(Reprint)  

 
One of our AACA Directors At Large projects this year is to 

collect BIOs from all AACA members.  I have developed a 

biography template and have submitted it to the AACA BoD for 

approval.  Once approved, I will send the template to all AACA 

members for everyone to fill out and return.  I hope to send 

these out electronically via email, but will also send the template 

out thru the USPS if necessary.  Once I have collected 

everyoneôs BIOs, I will consolidate them and provide to our 

AACA Secretary Evan Godwin.  Below is the biography template 

that the AACA BoD is reviewing.  If you have any suggestions on 

how to make the template better, please email y If your ideas to 

me at: 

                            mscannon001@hotmail.com 

Thanks!   Mike Cannon 

Name: 
                 Include Go -By Name:  
 
Family:  
                 Spouse, Children, Grandchildren  
 
Residences:  
    Place of Birth  
    Home of Record      
                 State you enlisted/entered AF in  
 
Education:  
                Military and Civilian education, list 
chronologically, pre/during/post AF career.   
                Degrees, Awards and Honors earned  
                Graduation Dates  
                School name/location  
 
Professional Training and Certifications:   
                 Military and Civilian training, list chronologically, 
pre/during/post AF career  
                 Certifications and Awards earned  
                 Completion Date  
                 School name/location  
 
Career Chronology, Military Assignments:  
                 List chronologically  
    Dates assigned  
    Unit(s) assigned to  
    Duty position(s)  
    Aircraft/systems you worked on  
                 Achievements  
 
Military D ecorations:  
    Military Decorations, include devices and clusters  
 
Other Military Achievements:  
    Include Year, Type (STEP, Annual Award, 
Graduation Award, etc)  
 
Civilian Awards:  
    Include Year, type  
 
 
Effective Dates of Military Promotions  
 

mailto:mscannon001@hotmail.com


 

 

 

 
 

Hobbies a nd Interests:  
 
Professional Memberships and Associations:  
 
Volunteer and Charity involvement:  
 
Post Military Career:  
                 List chronologically  
                 Company and location  
                 Job title/description  
 
Post Military Achievem ents:  
 
Please include a Selfie of photo of yourself and/or you + 
family.  
 

 
 
 
 
 

         Strategic Plan Update  

Hope you all are doing well and I hope you all are 

gearing up to enjoy the upcoming holiday season with 

friends and family. 

To reiterate our first short term goal is to 

strengthen administrative roles and processes. This will 

Ŝƴǘŀƛƭ ŘŜŦƛƴƛƴƎ ŜŀŎƘ ƪŜȅ ǇƻǎƛǘƛƻƴΩǎ ǊƻƭŜǎΣ ŘǳǘƛŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ 

responsibilities. Additionally, we will identify all of the 

ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŎƻŘƛŦȅ ǘƘƻse processes in 

writing. 

Initially, five positions have been identified to be detailed 

as far as roles and responsibilities. The positions are Store 

keeper, Webmaster, Historian, Newsletter Editor, and 

Recognition POC. These five positions are key to our 

organization and nailing down the roles and 

responsibilities will help streamline our processes as we 

continue to grow as an organization. 

Ultimately, the overall goal is to solidify our key 

positions to help us as we move forward in showing the 

value of this great organization. 

Kim and I wish you a great holiday season. Please 

take some time to remember those we lost and their 

families this past year, and keep them your thoughts and 

prayers. 

Darell Brewer 

 

462 History  

Part II I  
 Prior to WWI there was little respect for the role 

airplanes could play in combat operations.  In fact, in 

1913, Brig Gen George P. Scriven, Chief Signal Officer of 

the US Army, testified before Congress "the aeroplane is 

an adjunct to the cavalry."  While WWI, as we saw in a 

previous article, matured aircraft giving rise to our career 

field there were still biases against air power among top 

brass.  Even within the flying organizations there was at 

least a yearning for the good old days giving rise to a 1920 

US Army Air Service regulation: "Pilots will not wear 

spurs while flying!"
1
  Despite the impressive WWI record 

of shooting down 781 enemy aircraft and flying 150 

bombing sorties dropping 275,000 pounds of ordinance 

                                                           
1
 http://www.military.com/air-force-birthday/history-of-us-air-

force-organization.html 




